Introduction by David Robin to an address by the founder of Pro Musica Singers, Dr Gordon Spearritt AM

Pro Musica has been active continuously for 60 years. We were founded as the Madrigal Group within the Queensland University Musical Society by Gordon Spearritt. The first major public performance (of three English Madrigals) was in the Great Hall of Sydney University at the closing concert of the 1953 Intervarsity Choral Festival and was an artistic and critical triumph. An amicable separation from QUMS took place in 1965, when we became the University Society for Renaissance Music, dedicated to presenting choral and instrumental music of the era and (not too much) later. The name changed again to University of Queensland Pro Musica and, in acknowledgment of its becoming in time a community choir no longer meeting at or affiliated with the University or restricting itself to older music, more recently Pro Musica Singers.

To mark the 60th anniversary of that performance singers from the period 1953 to 1974, when Gordon relinquished the Musical Directorship which passed to Geoffrey Cox (now Director of Music at St Patrick's Cathedral, Melbourne) held a highly successful reunion at Queensland University on the weekend of 1-2 June 2013. This was preceded by a workshop the evening before in St John's Cathedral on Tallis' Lamentations of Jeremiah (ca 1600), conducted by Director of Choral Music, Graeme Morton, a singer in 1973-74. Geoffrey conducted the first of the massed singers' (70 or so) sessions and Gordon the subsequent ones. There were also several smaller special interest sessions. The idea was to revive the repertoire which so entranced the singers and audiences, the bulk of whom would have been listeners to ABC Radio, as the main work of the choir in that time (and the source of funds used to amass the basis of our splendid library of music) was singing for live and recorded broadcasts.

We are pleased to have Gordon's permission to reproduce the address which he gave at the Reunion. It gives a lively account of the amazing phenomenon of the sudden flourishing of the "English Madrigal School" beginning around 1588 and of the early history of our now venerable choral group.

Address at the Madrigal Group Reunion, 1 June 2013
The English Madrigal and Reminiscences of the Early History of the Group

Gordon Spearritt A.M.

Holt Room, University of Queensland Union Building.

(1) You will no doubt be relieved to know that you have all been well brought up, according to Thomas Morley in his 1588 publication, A Plaine and Easie Introduction to Practicall Musicke, where he recounts the embarrassment of a young man at a supper party:
But supper being ended, and Musicke bookes (according to the custome) being brought to the tables, the mistresse of the house presented me with a part, earnestly requesting me to sing. But when, after many excuses, I protested unfainedly that I could not: every one began to wonder. Yea, some whispered to others, demaunding how I was brought up: so that upon shame of mine ignorance, I go now to seeke out mine old friend master Gnorimus, to make my selfe his scholler.

(2) What a year 1588 must have been in London! The Spanish Armada – a really formidable fleet - was hovering off the coast in the English Channel; the Globe Theatre was about to see the first of a long run of the plays of William Shakespeare; Christopher Marlowe was writing his two plays, Dido, Queen of Carthage and Tambuerlaine, the Great, and Edmund Spenser’s The Faerie Queene was being prepared for publication in 1590. In the middle of all this, Thomas Morley published his Plaine and Easie Introduction!
Morley was not the only composer to publish in 1588. William Byrd published his first book, Psalmes, Sonets, and Songs of Sadnes and Pietie in that same year, in the preface to which he wrote:
Reasons briefly set down by th'author, to perswade every one to learne to sing.
 First, it is a knowledge safely taught and quickly learned, where there is a good Master, and an apt Scholler.

 2  The exercise of singing is delightfull to Nature, & good to preserve the health of Man.

 3  It doth strengthen all parts of the brest, & doth open the pipes.

 4  It is a singular good remedie for a stutting and stamering in the speech.

 5  It is the best means to procure a perfect pronounciation, & to make a good Orator.

 6  It is the onely way to know where Nature hath bestowed the benefit of a good voyce : which guift is so rare, as there is not one among a thousand, that hath it.

 7  There is not any Musicke of Instruments whatsoever, comparable to that which is made of the voyces of Men, where the voyces are good, and the same well sorted and ordered.

 8  The better the voyce is, the meeter it is to honour and serve God there-with : and the voyce of man is chiefely to bee imployed to that ende.

"Omnis Spiritus Laudes Dominum"
Since Singing is so good a thing, I wish all men would learn to sing.

What followed these two landmark publications was a whole spate of compositions by thirty-one different composers in thirty-six years (1588-1624).  It is from this rich legacy that many of the madrigals you have sung in the past have been drawn. The English Madrigal School appears in music like a comet in the firmament. Publications ceased as abruptly in 1624 as they appeared from 1588 onwards. The original impetus for their composition was the vogue for Italian music in the later years of Elizabeth’s reign. Three volumes of Italian madrigals, with English translations, were published in England at this time: the first, Musica Transalpina, by Nicholas Yonge, in 1588, the second, entitled Italian Madrigals Englished, by Thomas Watson, in 1590, and another volume of Musica Transalpina, by Nicholas Yonge in 1597. These three volumes had a great influence over English composers from Byrd onwards.

But of course you have sung from modern editions, mostly those of Dr Fellowes, who lived and worked in the first half of the 20th century, producing no fewer than thirty-six volumes in a collected edition entitled The English Madrigal School. You have had the luxury of reading a score showing all the voice parts simultaneously, unlike your Elizabethan forebears, who had to do with separate part-books in which only their own voice-part was shown, or with a book with all four voice parts shown in such a way that each could only be read from one of the four points of the compass, i.e., suitable for four people seated round a square table.
In those days the singers did not have to organise concerts at which to perform. The first public concerts in London were not until 1672, when John Bannister began to promote them. Madrigals therefore were for the enjoyment of the singers themselves and perhaps for a few members of the particular household. Church music of course did have an audience – a ready-made audience. I have long felt that polyphonic music like madrigals, or such works as Bach’s Art of Fugue or the Goldberg Variations, are of much more interest to the participants than to an audience in any case.
(3) The beginnings of the Madrigal Group at the University of Queensland can be traced back to the third Intervarsity Choral Festival which was held in Brisbane in June 1952, at which the Sydney University Madrigal Group sang some madrigals. By December that year a small group of about 25 members from QUMS was regularly rehearsing. They were a good-looking bunch, especially the sopranos and altos.
I was appointed conductor, and had sole discretion in choosing members who were required to do an audition (unlike members of QUMS), consisting of some sight singing. Admission was judged purely by vocal quality and accuracy, of course. I wonder why we had nine tenors in the group (the envy of every other choir in Brisbane in this respect), and no trouble in attracting basses?
(4) Debut in Sydney: At Intervarsity in Sydney University Great Hall on 4 June 1953, we sang Farmer’s “Fair Phyllis”, Wilbye’s “Adieu, sweet Amaryllis” and Byrd’s “This Sweet and Merry Month”, the last- mentioned being in six parts, with two tenor parts. One of the critics thought the choir “appealed with its freshness”, another thought we sang with “graceful light-heartedness and style”, while the third critic thought we sang “in that curiously restrained and refined drawing-room manner, which has become the accepted modern way of treating music which was once sung by sweating Elizabethans to the accompaniment of tankards thumping on solid oak tables.” Surely he was confusing madrigals with catches, mentioned by Morley in the 1588 publication! However, the first volume of catches, Pammelia, was not published until 1612.
(5) Audition for ABC: Some time in 1953 (I think) we sang Byrd’s four-part “Ave verum corpus” at a meeting of choral groups attended by Gerald Knight, Director of Music at the Royal School of Church Music in the UK, who was visiting Australia at the time. He pronounced it the best choral singing he had heard in Australia on his visit. Encouraged by this, we applied to audition for broadcasts with the ABC. The audition took place on 2 December 1953 in the old South Brisbane Library building in Dock St, where the ABC rented the top floor as a studio. The items sung were Farmer’s “Fair Phyllis”, Gibbons’ “Dainty Fine Bird”, and Bartlett’s “Of all the Birds.” The audition panel included Edgar Bainton, former Director of the Sydney Conservatorium, as well as Allen McCristal, Supervisor of Music for the ABC in Brisbane, and someone else whose name I don’t remember. Bainton was clearly impressed by the singing, and recommended top rating for the group, a rating which we kept for at least twenty-one years – ultimately worth about $3350 – much more in today’s terms. Not a lot over twenty years, but enough to build up a tidy library of multiple copies of madrigals, motets, anthems, chansons, etc., purchased direct from Blackwell’s Music Shop in Oxford.
(6) ABC Broadcasts: Just two weeks later we made our first broadcast which included “Fair Phyllis”, “Fine Knacks”, “Adieu sweet Amaryllis”, “Of all the Birds”, and “Flora gave me fairest Flowers”. In all, the group made at least sixty-seven broadcast programs between 1953 and 1974. (I do not have details of the programs made in 1955 and 1973 when I was on leave.) The total repertoire consisted of at least one hundred madrigals, part-songs, ballets, anthems and motets. However, we did not restrict ourselves to English music by any means, singing some German lied, French chansons, and Italian madrigals from time to time, nor did we stick to music of the sixteenth and seventeenth centuries exclusively. We presented one or two cantatas of J S Bach and Buxtehude with orchestral accompaniment on a couple of occasions, as well as pieces of Benjamin Britten, Kodaly, Rubbra, Walton, Brumby and Don Banks from time to time. I believe that the longevity of the group was largely due to the rich repertoire. It was easy to interest students when such fine quality of music was on offer. 
The texts of the works we sang, especially of the chansons, were sometimes tending towards the salacious. On one occasion – the first time we rehearsed “Au joli jeu du pousse avant” - I explained what I thought it might be about, only to hear my young brother pipe up from the tenor line with “I’ll tell mother.” Eventually I sought the assistance of the staff of the French Dept for clarification of the meaning, going right to the top – to Miss Campbell Brown. She sent back the music with a marginal note: “Not in the course of duty”.  However, she did recommend that I approach a young Frenchman who was a member of her staff. He in turn referred me to the relevant pages of H Van de Velde’s Ideal Marriage, which was the popular marriage manual of the time!
(7) Venues: From the very beginning we would sing anywhere – even in a restaurant while waiting for a meal to be served. Mamma Luigi’s on St Paul’s Tce in the Valley was the favoured place for student occasions in those days. We sang on Big Burleigh headland many times, round campfires in the bush, while canoeing on the Grose River at Yarramundi in N S W. The men even rehearsed in a men’s toilet at Apollo Bay Youth Camp in Victoria on one occasion, because all other rehearsal spaces were occupied. Regular weekly rehearsals were usually held in a lecture room – from 5 p m to 6.15 p m in the Adult Education building (George St campus) between about 1953 and the mid 1960s, then after that in a weekday lunch hour in a lecture room at St Lucia. There was a piano in the lecture room at George St, but not in the rooms at St Lucia. This never worried us as I had a pitchpipe to give us the keynote of each piece. Besides, Graeme Russell had perfect pitch, so we usually felt quite secure.
On one occasion we were rehearsing Morley’s “Fire, fire” at the George St venue, when suddenly we heard an alarm sounding. I thought it was an alarm from a fire truck. It was in fact an alarm clock smuggled into the rehearsal secretly by Bob MacLennan and Trevor Beckmann.
We gave recitals in many different venues: the Lord Mayor’s Reception Room in the City Hall, in the old Albert Hall, in the foyer of old Government House at George St, at Women’s College and Abel Smith Lecture Theatre on the St Lucia campus, in the beautiful church at Rathdowney, and in Mundoolun chapel at Lower Mt Tamborine, not to mention travelling to Toowoomba annually for several years to give a program for the Toowoomba Chamber Music Society.
(8) It is great to see so many people here today, but it is also sad to know that many former members have passed on. There are, unfortunately, too many to mention them all by name, but I would like to single out a few from the 1952-57 cohort who really were the rock on which the Madrigal Group was built: Paquita Hitchcock (one of three “Day” sisters – one of the other two is here today), Fay MacFarlane, no fewer than five of the original nine tenors (Mark Brice, Garth Lahey, Selwyn Spearritt, Bob Kable, Glen Sanderson), and three basses (Trevor Beckmann, Ian Harley, and very recently Bob MacLennan). I ask you to specially remember Chris de Voil, who passed on many years ago, but who was a lively and enthusiastic participant in his time. On a brighter note, many marriages were forged between members of the Group or with QUMS members; one or two were linked in marriage through Intervarsity choral membership. 
(9) I would like to pay particular tributes to my stalwart Deputy Conductor for many years, Graeme Russell, and also to Geoff Cox who took over the reins in 1973 and 1974, after which he left for Oxford. Besides Geoff, several former members have become Choral Directors in their own right – Else Shepherd, Ralph Morton, Graham Morton, Patricia Covell, Lesley de Voil, Roger Marks, to name only a few. Some members have gone on to sing solo roles in opera, like Mark Penman, Robert Eshelby, and (I believe), Judith Wham. Two former members reached the ultimate pinnacle, viz., established reputations as composers, the late John Nickson and Moya Henderson, who is with us here today. Others have found careers as music teachers in schools, like Alison O’Malley or as Lecturers in Music at Universities in Australia, like Jill Stubington and Patricia Covell. Jan Delpratt not only reached Professorial rank, but gained national recognition as a teacher of singing. But of course, by far the majority of former members have had careers in vocations other than music, and many of these have given distinguished service in their chosen field. 
(10) Finally, on behalf of you all I want to thank David Robin who first came up with the idea of this reunion and who has generously and personally looked after the expense of hiring this room for this gathering of the clan. I also thank the members of the Organising Committee: Graeme Russell, Hal Davis, Else Shepherd, Rod Hardaker, Andrew Graham and Lesley de Voil. My efforts in directing the Group over so many years, would not have been possible without the support of my wife, Robina. She and I are proud to have had you all as our friends, and are very pleased to have been able to share our joy in the singing of unaccompanied music, especially madrigals and motets, with you over the years.
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